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MEMORANDUM

To:      International Education Program Administrators

1) USICE Announces Start of Recertification 

2) U.S. State Department Developments 
a) Annual F-1/J-1 Cable Released 
b) Non-Immigrant Visa Application Fees Increased
c) Travel.state.gov Launches New Site Design
3) USCIS Developments

a) Redesigned Green Card Issued 

b) Redesigned EAD Issued

c) H-1B Cap Count

d) Paper I-94W Eliminated for Visa Waiver Entrants

e) Lockboxes Now Accept Additional USCIS Forms

f) TPS Extended for Honduras and Nicaragua

g) Nebraska Service Center/AILA Liaison Committee Solicits Questions for June 26, 2010 Teleconference on the Student/School Product Line

4) Department of Justice Settles Employment Discrimination Suit Against John Jay College

5) Department of Labor Developments
a) LCA Policy Mailbox Available 

b) Online Advisor Explains H-1B Program
1) USICE Announces Start of Recertification 

On May 27, 2010 ICE emailed a “SEVIS Notice” to all schools announcing, and providing “general information” for the beginning of recertification on May 26. In short, the school will be notified 180 days prior to their current expiration. The “Listing of Schools” is also being modified to show that the school is undergoing recertification. Responses and updates must be submitted within the 180 day period. Compliance as soon as possible within the 180 day period can be critical. If ICE determines that the submission is incomplete it can be rejected on the bases of “errors.” The school will then, only have the balance of the 180 day period to satisfy the rejection. 

However, if the submission is accepted and questions arise in the adjudication, an RFE will be issued and the school will have 15 days to reply. There is no discussion as to what will cause a rejection of the entire submission, and what will result in an RFE, nor is there any rationale for the 15 day deadline for RFEs – especially as the USCIS minimum is 30 days (a 3 day grace period for mailing is added to the 15 days by regulation).
2) U.S. State Department Developments
a) Annual F-1/J-1 Cable Released
As it does every year, the State Department, in April, circulated a student and exchange visitor update cable to U.S. Consulates throughout the world. The cable updates guidance for F and J visa applications and advises posts that F and J applicants should be provided visa appointments on a priority basis. It further emphasizes that admission to a lesser-known academic institution is not, in itself, a reason for refusal of a visa, although all applicants should be able to explain their school choice and educational plan. The cable urges posts to report “suspect” schools. 

The cable specifically states:

Whether a student seeks only English language study, a two-year degree, or initial attendance at a community college and then a transfer to a four-year institution, he or she should be able to articulate the reasons for choosing a particular program. Which school a student chose is not nearly as important as why he/she chose it.
The cable notes that U.S. educational institutions may be considered a “good buy” with the decline in the value of the dollar. However, this advice may be out of date with the recent increase in the value of the dollar against most foreign currencies.
b) Non Immigrant Visa Application Fees Increased
The State Department announced on May 24, 2010 that certain non-immigrant visa application fees would be increased as of June 4, 2010. These fees for issuance of the actual visa at a U.S. Consulate include the H, L, O, P, Q and R visas which will now cost $150.00. The prior fee of $131.00 was in effect since January 1, 2008. Non-petition based non-immigrant visas (except the E category) will now cost $140.00. The non-petition based non-immigrant visas include the F, J and B (tourist). As many countries charge visa fees to U.S. citizens on a reciprocal basis, it is possible that U.S. citizens may be seeing higher visa fees from other countries.

c) Travel.state.gov Launches New Site Design

On May 25, 2010, the State Department announced that the Bureau of Consular Affairs had unveiled a new design for its website aimed at making it easier to navigate. The new design was based on feedback from 32,000 participants (disgruntled participants, perhaps) who had participated in a customer satisfaction survey over the last year. 

Over the last year, the site received more than 370 million visits from both U.S. and foreign citizens. 
3) USCIS Developments
a) Redesigned Green Card Issued
On May 11, 2010 USCIS announced that beginning on that date, all green cards will be issued in a “new, more secure format.” The new green card will store biometrics, as well as contain holographic images, laser engraved fingerprints, and high resolution micro-images which “…will make the card nearly impossible to reproduce.” Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) is included and will be read by CBP officers at ports of entry.  It is rumored that one day the RFID will be matched to a chip to be implanted in the card holder’s left temporal lobe-but not yet. A “News Release” as well as a “Fact Sheet” and “Q&A”, may be viewed at www.uscis.gov (which says nothing about implanting chips). Whether some very imaginative folks out there will be able to reproduce the new card (at least facially) is an issue which is certain to be addressed in the future. 
b) Redesigned EAD Issued
On May 26, 2010 USCIS announced that form I-766, better known as the EAD, has been revised to incorporate the addition of a machine readable zone on the back of the card. The two dimensional bar code on the rear of the card has been removed. The new card may be viewed at www.uscis.gov. 

c) H-1B Cap Count

On May 26, 2010 USCIS announced the updated H-1B cap count. The Service stated that “…as of May 21, 2010, approximately 19,600 H-1B cap-subject petitions were receipted. Additionally, USCIS has receipted 8,200 H-1B petitions for aliens with advanced degrees.” Therefore, in one week USCIS counted an additional 600 cap-subject petitions, and 100 advanced degree petitions. 

d) Paper I-94W Eliminated for Visa Waiver Entrants

On May 20, 2010 Department of Homeland Secretary Napolitano announced that the I-94W, the green paper document for visa waiver entrants, will be eliminated, as information is being consolidated for visa waiver travelers arriving in the U.S. with the Electronic System for Travel Authorization (ESTA). The I-94W will be eliminated at all airports by the end of this summer. The activation will be on a rolling basis for all U.S. airports over the next several months. 

e) Lockboxes Now Accept Additional USCIS Forms 

On May 25, 2010 USCIS announced that several additional forms would be receipted through its lockbox network. These include the I-539 application to extend/change non-immigrant status, provided they are filed separately from an I-129. Apparently, Motions to Reinstate are included. Free standing I-140 immigrant worker visa petitions will also be sent to the Dallas and Phoenix lockbox facilities. Revised filing instructions and updated web pages for each form will be posted in June, 2010. USCIS advises “customers” with concerns to contact the National Customer Service Center at 1-800-375-5283.

f) TPS Extended For Honduras and Nicaragua
The “Federal Register” of May 5, 2010 carried extensions of TPS designation for both Honduras and Nicaragua. TPS has been extended for an additional eighteen months through January 5, 2012. The extension does not apply to Hondurans and Nicaraguans who entered the U.S. after December 30, 1998. The re-registration period started on May 5, 2010 and will end on July 6, 2010. 
g) Nebraska Service Center/AILA Liaison Committee Solicits Questions for June 26, 2010 Teleconference on the Student/School Product Line

AILA has requested that it receive non case specific questions for a June 24, 2010 liaison conference with the Student/School Product Line of the Nebraska Service Center. Questions must be received by the Service Center by the close of business on Friday, June 24, 2010.
If anyone would like me to submit a question for them, please email it to me no later than Thursday, June 23, 2010.
4) Department of Justice Settles Employment Discrimination Suit Against John Jay 

College
As reported in my May Memo, the Justice Department had sued John Jay College of the City University of New York for participating in a pattern or practice of citizenship status discrimination by requesting documents issued by the Department of Homeland Security from non-U.S. citizens, but not from U.S. citizens during the I-9 employment verification process. John Jay agreed to pay $23,260.00 in civil penalties and $10,072.23 in back pay to a former employee for the settlement, as well as train its recruitment personnel on their responsibilities not to discriminate, implement a policy prohibiting discrimination on the basis of citizenship status, and provide periodic reports for three years to the Department of Justice. The litigation was commenced by the Office of Special Counsel for Immigration-Related Unfair Employment Practices, a part of the Civil Rights Division of the Justice Department. 
5) Department of Labor Developments 
a) LCA Policy Mailbox Available 
On May 17, 2010 the U.S. Department of Labor announced that it had set up a Labor Condition Application (LCA) policy mailbox. The mailbox was made available by the DOL’s Office of Foreign Labor Certification regarding its policies. Guidance may be sought by submitting a question to LCA.regulation@dol.gov. Questions will be answered in the form of FAQs (Frequently Asked Questions). DOL advises that all general inquiries regarding the H-1B program should be directed to the Chicago National Processing Center at LCA.Chicago@dol.gov and that i-CERT technical issues should be directed to OFLC.Portal@dol.gov. 
b) Online Advisor Explains H-1B Program

On May 13, 2010 the U.S. Department of Labor made available a “…new tool to help employers and small businesses understand foreign worker certification…under the H-1B visa program.” The online “advisor” is available at http://www.dol.gov/elaws/h1b.htm. This site was created to describe the program’s standards, provide detailed information about employer’s and worker’s rights and responsibilities including notification requirements, monetary issues, worksite issues, record keeping, worker protection, and enforcement. 

Many thanks for your comments, your suggestions and for referring your students, scholars and faculty members.

Please let me know if you have any questions, or if you would like copies of any of the materials covered.

Note: The information provided in this Memorandum is not legal advice. Transmission of this information is not intended to create, and receipt by you does not constitute, an attorney-client relationship. Readers must not act upon any information without first seeking advice from a qualified attorney. Neither the publisher, nor any contributor is responsible for any damages resulting from any error, inaccuracy, or omission contained herein. 
